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Spring arrived early this 
year with beautiful sunny 
days that I welcomed after 
spending many days iso-
lated in my apartment.  I am 
looking forward to spend-
ing time in the sunshine 
while continuing to social 
distance.

This issue of our newsletter 
will not disappoint.  Even though many establishments 
were at a standstill, the Retirees’ Association members, 
the College, and your RA Executive Board have been 
busy.  There is something for everyone - articles about 
the ongoing construction at the College, a new novelist 
in our midst, winners of the online draws, a nostalgic 
article about the College caretakers, and the contribu-
tions by Barry and Stephanie Zekelman to the College, 
to mention a few.

Have you ever considered joining the Executive Board 
or a committee?  Here are some of the activities that the 
Executive Board and committees have been doing over 
the last few months - reviewing insurance policy cov-
erage and by-laws, reporting on the College Board of 
Governors’ monthly meetings, conducting online events, 
managing finances, welcoming new retirees, managing 
Campaigner (e-mail provider), reporting on OCRA ac-
tivities, establishing new procedures for administrative 
purposes, managing e-mails and phone messages, reach-
ing out to our members who are convalescing, grieving, 
or celebrating a milestone anniversary or birthday, com-
piling memorials for the newsletter, gathering articles 
for the newsletter, arranging golf for members at Wood-
land Hills, publishing our newsletter, and much more. 

These activities could not take place without the excep-
tional members of the Board and committees who do-
nate their time, skills and talent. I offer my appreciation 
to all of those who volunteer to the Association for their 
contributions.  I also thank the members for organizing 

events such as Trivia Tuesday, and Bridge Club.  These 
events are not possible during the pandemic. A special 
thank you to Lea Garber and the Archives Committee.  
Although it has not been possible for your committee to 
meet at the College, items have been dropped off to the 
RA office awaiting your expertise once you can do so safely. 
We are always looking for new people and fresh ideas.

Pat Hallahan is retiring from the Executive Board af-
ter serving 21 years.  Pat has served our association as 
President, Vice-President, and Communications Coor-
dinator.  Many of you have had the pleasure of reading 
Pat’s articles in the newsletters.  Thank you Pat, for all 
you have done for our association.  The Communication 
Coordinator position will retire with Pat, and the duties 
will be coordinated by the President.

Jim Chambers is leaving the role of Treasurer, but is stay-
ing on as Fundraiser/Donation coordinator as well as 
overseeing the Student Scholarship Selection Committee.  
Thank you, Jim, for your contribution to the Board as 
Treasurer and I am pleased that you will continue on the 
Board.  Dolph Barsanti has agreed to stand for treasurer.

Sue McLelland, who has been the Vice-President of the 
Board for the past three years, is the President Elect.  
Sue has been an asset to me and to the Executive Board.  
I look forward to her leadership in the coming years.

I approach the end of my term as President with mixed 
emotions.  I have truly enjoyed working with the Ex-
ecutive Board members, with the College, and with RA 
members during my tenure as president.  I will remain 
on the Board as Past President.  I offer my heartfelt 
thank you to the Executive Board members, to College 
President Patti France, College VP John Fairley, and all 
of you who have made this a wonderful experience. 

Our association is represented by a dedicated Executive 
Board who will continue to have your best interest. ù

Kathy
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The Zekelman Contribution

In a relatively short period of time, Barry Zekelman, Chair and CEO of Zekelman Industries, North America’s larg-
est independent steel tube manufacturer, has had a significant and dramatic impact on St. Clair College. 

It all started in 2018 with a $5 million con-
tribution to the College and the creation of 
the Zekelman School of Business and Infor-
mation Technology at One Riverside Drive 
West, right across the street from the St. Clair 
Centre for the Arts.  These two facilities, in 
addition to the Mediaplex, give the College 
unparalleled post-secondary visibility in the 
City of Windsor’s downtown core.

Although not insignificant, that initiative 
was just the beginning.  Construction began 
in 2020 on the Zekelman Centre for Business 
and Information Technology at the South 
Campus. This $23 million dollar expansion 
will add 40000 sq. ft. to the South West wing 
of the campus and, in turn, will increase the 
number of classrooms, study areas, meeting 
rooms and offices, while also adding a large 
auditorium named Alumni Hall.  As if that 

were not enough, the centrepiece of this expansion will be the construction of Canada’s first Esports Arena.

Additionally, Barry and Stephanie Zekel-
man have made a significant contribution to 
the College’s new $26 million Sports Park.  
This facility will seat 1500 spectators who 
can view games of soccer, football, wom-
en’s softball and sand volleyball.  The com-
plex also includes the four-court Zekelman 
Tennis Centre.

Finally, Zekelman Industries is a major 
player in the construction of the new $23 
million St. Clair College International Stu-
dent Residence at the South Campus.  This 
5-storey facility, comprised of 300 modular 
units, will contain 62 four-bedroom apart-
ment-style dorms, and four two-bedroom 
units, capable of housing up to 512 students.  
The modular units are being supplied by - 
you guessed it - a subsidiary of Zekelman 
Industries.

The College is extremely fortunate to have forged such a supportive relationship with someone of the global stature 
of a Barry Zekelman.  The fact that Barry both values and supports a community college education is a tribute to 
him and to the extraordinary contribution that St. Clair College has made over the last 50 years. ù

Contributed by Pat Hallahan

St. Clair College International Student Residence                                     Photo: Tony Ellul

Zekelman Centre for Business & Information Technology                      Photo: Tony Ellul
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St. Clair College/Maintenance/Caretakers
By any name they worked hard

The first pay-cheque I ever received at the College came 
in late 1973 or early 1974.  I was working, thanks to 
Nadine Burke, Tom Markham and Cal Haddad, in the 
Student Government office on the 3rd floor (where the 
Finance Dept. is now located).  I had a number of jobs 
through that office.  They included putting up event fly-
ers on the walls around the College, working in the ra-
dio station in the cafeteria (CING Radio), working in 
the Maple Tree Pub, and marketing the College and its 
programs at Devonshire Mall and other locations.  My 
favourite duty was taking over from Nadine Burke when 
she went on vacation (because, in my mind, I was run-
ning the office).

Anyway, through those various jobs I met (and truly 
appreciated) five of the hardest working people I have 
ever known….and I mean hard “physically”, day in 
and day out.  We called them janitors back then, but the 
name did not matter.  They reported to Jake (Mr. Willis 
Jacob) on the Day Shift.  These five men were Hugh 
Cochrane, Carmine Denunzio, Don Zverina, Fred Cas-
ton and Remo Mancini.

In those days, if there was anything that needed moving, 
fixing and/or building, in most cases it fell on the laps 
of these men to complete.  When someone ordered of-
fice equipment, for example a desk, the supplying com-
pany did not assemble the product.  They delivered it to 
Receiving, and these folks (and sometimes it would be 
the night shift janitors) would pick it up, bring it to the 
appropriate office, move any other furniture around to 
make room for it, put it together and then haul all the 
packing materials away.

They, along with the nights shift staff, were also respon-
sible for all cleaning and garbage collection around the 
College, as well as driving the College open-bed truck 
for pickups and deliveries to various off-campus loca-
tions.

However, one of the most tedious tasks they did occurred 
many times each year…..and that would be walking up 
and down the stairs in the 2 main storage areas (called 
crawl spaces) each time various departments needed to 
store records, furniture or other items…..or if they’d 
need something delivered to them from those storage 
areas.  It wasn’t just the walking up and down the stairs 
with the heavy boxes that was an issue….you’d get spots 
in the storage areas where you could end up walking 
into heavy pipes if you didn’t duck at the right time.

Additionally, with the College having to save their 
records for 7 years, some of the areas became so full 
that you’d have to move a number of boxes just to clear 
room for new items and/or if you needed to find a spe-
cific box.

These men obviously aged over the years and I worked 
even more closely with them when I started my full-
time job in Receiving.  Well that aging led to some com-
plaints about the physicality of the job…especially the 
“up and down the stairs” bit.  Which leads me to one 
funny moment I will never forget….Don Zverina was 
just getting ready to retire and the College announced 
that they were going to install an elevator in the larg-
est storage area.  You could put the boxes in the eleva-
tor, but you weren’t allowed to ride in it yourself…..
but this meant that you could walk up and down the 
stairs empty-handed….which was a huge relief to many.  
However, Don started making note of the fact, quite fre-
quently, that “they waited until I was going to retire to 
get an elevator”.

At that time, we had a small sign-making machine in 
Receiving, and we were responsible for making all the 
signs for doors that indicated room numbers and names 
of staff in offices.   Therefore, I took advantage of this 
machine to make a sign in tribute to Don.  I hung the 
sign beside the elevator door (and to my knowledge, it 
might still be there today).  I found Don and I told him 
I had a double-meaning present for him.  We walked to 
the elevator and he got what I meant right away.  The 
sign reads “Don’s Shaft”.

My next article will be about the huge fire that used to 
be lit inside the College once or twice a year.  ù

Contributed by Ross Langill

Bridge Club Announcement

Roseland Golf & Curling Club is currently closed, 
and as a result, the retiree Bridge Club will remain 
inactive until further notice.  We understand that 
Roseland may not be available due to planned reno-
vations.  Dean Campagna, Bridge Club convenor, 
will continue to communicate with Roseland man-
agement in order to determine if/when Bridge Club 
activity can resume.  It may become necessary to 
find a new location.  Club members will be con-
tacted by e-mail should conditions change.
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Good Neighbours

In  the spirit of the 
venerable adage, 
“Good fences make 
good neighbours”, 
during the second 
half of 2020 St. Clair 
College launched 
a project as a very 
good neighbour to 
the residents whose 
properties are adja-
cent to the eastern 
boundary of the Col-
lege grounds.  The 
accompanying photo 
shows part of the 
new fence installed 
by the College dur-
ing the summer and 
fall of 2020 to re-
place the collection 
of assorted fences 
between the College 
grounds and neigh-
bouring properties, 
resulting in an eye-pleasing consistent appearance.

Randy Primeau, Manager of Construction & Engineering Services at the College graciously provided the following 
information about the fence.  It is 1.83 metre (6 feet) high and 900+ metres (3,000 feet) long, stretching from the 
Lennon Drain on the College grounds southward to the property of the Villages of St. Clair Long Term Care facility 
at the southernmost limits of the College property.  Additionally, the College generously paid for the acquisition and 
installation of gates in the fence for every neighbouring property.

The neighbouring properties north of the Lennon Drain were not part of the initial phase of the fence project. There-
fore the College has plans to extend the fence 183 metres (600 feet) northward from the Lennon Drain to Cabana 
Road this year.  Upon completion of the second phase, the fence will extend the full length of the eastern boundary 
of the College grounds.  ù

Contributed by Tony Ellul

View of the new fence looking southward from the Lennon Drain                                              Photo: Tony Ellul

It’s Time For A Chuckle
Four high school boys afflicted with spring fever 
skipped morning classes. After lunch they reported to 
the teacher that they had a flat tire.

Much to their relief she smiled and said, “Well, you 
missed a test today so take seats apart from one another 
and take out a piece of paper.”

Still smiling, she waited for them to sit down.  Then she 
said, “First Question: Which tire was flat?”

Attention All Retirees
If you believe that you are not receiving e-mails 
from the Retirees’ Association, please send an e-
mail with your name and phone number to		
sretiree@stclaircollege.ca

	 	 Come, fill the cup, and in the fire of spring
	 Your winter garment of repentance fling.		

	 The bird of time has but a little way
	 To flutter - and the bird is on the wing.
		
	 From The Ruba’iyat of Omar Khayyam

	 Translated from Persian by Edward Fitzgerald
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We Have An Author Among Us!
Her name is Mary Anne Adam (you may know her as M.A. McMurray).  She worked at St. 
Clair College from 1986 – 1997, first as an administrative assistant to V.P. Brian Desbiens, 
and later as the Liaison Officer in the Office of the Registrar.  After leaving the College, 
she earned an EASL (English As a Second Language) Teaching Certificate, and taught 
EASL online for many years, as well as teaching Communication classes through Continu-
ing Education at the College, EASL classes through the University of Windsor’s Centre 
for English Language Development, and LINC (Language Instruction for Newcomers to 
Canada) classes at the Women’s Enterprise Skills Development (WEST).

When asked how she became interested in writing a novel, Mary Anne explained that the 
idea was always in the back of her mind, but she was never sure of a storyline.  It wasn’t 

until she moved to Amherstburg and first saw Belle Vue, the neo-Palladian/neo-classical country estate of Robert 
Reynolds built over 200 years ago, that the story began to take shape.  The more Mary Anne learned about Belle 
Vue, the more interested she became in its rich history.  This in turn led to extensive research into the Reynolds 
family, the indigenous peoples of the Amherstburg area, those who escaped slavery in the south to find freedom 
here, and those who came to this area from Ireland in search of a new life during the devastating potato famine. Her 
historical-fiction novel entitled, The Medicine Bag, brings together four women who, despite their different cultures, 
share one common bond.

This labour of love, four years in the making, will be published by Cranberry Tree Press and available in local book-
stores in late April, hopefully including the River Bookshop in Amherstburg owned by Richard and Colleen Peddie 
(yes, that Richard Peddie, Toronto Maple Leaf fans).  Belle Vue is now a National Historic Site in much need of 
repair and renovations. Part of the proceeds from the sale of The Medicine Bag, will be earmarked to replace one of 
the windows at Belle Vue.

If you are a historical-fiction novel and local history buff, want to learn more about the Huron-Wendat culture, and 
enjoy supporting a former colleague, you may want to read The Medicine Bag.

Finally, and most importantly, congratulations Mary Anne!   ù

Contributed by Pat Hallahan

Spring Has Finally Arrived!
Aah April, the first full month of spring has arrived.  Finally, old man winter, that grizzled curmudgeon, is loosening 
his icy grip on the earth.  All around, we begin to see the first signs of creation stirring from its long winter slumber 
breaking free from the icy bonds of cruel winter.

Out of the gradually thawing ground, the first signs of life emerge.  Flowering bulbs 
– snowdrops, crocuses, daffodils, tulips, and hyacinths, long dormant through the winter 
in their frozen underground homes, bravely send up their shoots to meet the warmth of 
the spring sun.  Soon, they’ll be in full bloom to bring a touch of colour and joy to many.  

Trees are laden with swelling buds; some are already in leaf, while others are already covered in 
blooms.  The long-silent voices of birds can be heard in the trees once again.  As they go about 
busily building their nests, they raise their voices in song to greet the spring.  High above, geese 
flying in V-formation honk in salute as they make their way to their northern summer grounds. 

It is as if all creation has organized a concert of thanks for the arrival of a new spring.  And we, the 
highest expression of creation, begin to turn our faces skywards to gaze at the long-absent sun to feel 
its warmth on our faces and to catch the wafting of the gentle spring breezes.  Spring is finally here!  It 
is at times like this when the human soul is filled with wonder and awe at the display of re-emerging life.   ù

Contributed by Tony Ellul
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Membership Renewal 
The St. Clair College Retirees’ Association is still going strong.  Ac-
cording to statistics, this year is going faster than at any other time 
in history.  Spring is finally here, as we live in hope that we can meet 
again soon.

If you have not renewed your membership, now is the time.  As 
usual, please send cheques to M. Portt, 208-5831 Newman Blvd. 
LaSalle, ON  N9J0E1, or you may pay by using e-transfer to              
sccramembership@gmail.com.  Security word – Retirement. 

 Marilyn Portt
Membership Secretary 

Retiree Parking
Retirees have been fortunate to receive complimentary 
parking privileges in Lot T at South Campus.  Current-
ly, COVID-19 has prevented retirees from entering the 
buildings, and this continues.  Parking permits are not 
required to be renewed at this time.  However, when the 
parking operation resumes in the future, permits will need 
to be renewed.

Updates will be distributed by e-mail to retirees in the 
Windsor-Essex and Chatham-Kent regions as soon as any 
changes occur.

Notice
The St. Clair College web site has recently been up-
dated at https://stclaircollege.ca/

The Retiree Web site is accessed by clicking on 
“About Us” and then clicking on “Retirees’ Asso-
ciation”. This will provide access to Folklore, Picture 
Gallery, Minutes, Schedule of Events, etc.  ENJOY!

Service Ontario Information

A New Year has started and it is time to update your 
important documents.

Recently it has come to our attention that Service 
Ontario have stopped sending out any renewal no-
tices, and it is up to each individual to check the 
status of his/her Driver’s License and Health Card.  
The Service Ontario offices will renew a Driver’s 
License for those individuals who should be writing 
a test for two more years.  You can check on-line 
which offices are open and the times of operation.  I 
recommend from my own experience to take a little 
trip to Essex or Harrow, the lines are not long with 
both Main Streets and new shopping experience.

Marilyn Portt, Membership Secretary

Open To The Wellspring Of Happiness

This article is from a book called “The Practice of Kind-
ness”.  The publisher is Conari Press, Berkeley, CA

Sometimes I think we would be lost without children to 
remind us of who we are.  Last Saturday I was working 
in the kitchen when my two youngsters came running 
in, glowing with happiness.  My daughter, the young-
est at four “Mommy, Mommy, we carried Mrs. Gertz’s 
groceries in for her, she asked us and we did it”.  They 
were so happy about having helped my elderly neigh-
bour; you would have thought somebody had just prom-
ised them a trip to Disneyland.

I know that helping someone is always rewarding to 
me, but sometimes I know it is just in my head; some-
how, that wonderful feeling of being your best self gets 
lost in our daily routine.  Standing there, looking at their 
happy faces brought it all back so strongly.

Life can be so busy and complicated sometimes that we 
lose track of what makes us happy.  Fortunately, we do 
not have to leave notes around to remind us; we can 
let children—our own or those of others—or our own 
hearts lead the way.  They act like powerful magnets, 
drawing us back, revealing to us that much that has 
brought the greatest happiness is not in the latest fash-
ion or a fancy new car, but doing the simplest of acts for 
someone else.  ù

Contributed by Bill Jones

Hold The Date!!
St. Clair College Retirees’ Association

“Zoom” Virtual Annual General Meeting
Wednesday, May 5, 2021 @ 2:00 p.m.

The purpose of this meeting is to elect officers, ap-
prove the 2021 budget, consider bylaw changes, 
and receive committee reports.

If you wish to attend, please contact Sue 
McLelland at smclelland@mnsi.net so that she 
can send you the Zoom link the day before as 
well as an agenda and pertinent documents that 
we will be addressing on that day.
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SCCRA Golf
Time to start thinking about GOLF

Woodland Hills Golf Course is scheduled to open in April

Where - Woodland Hills - Belle River Road & Hwy 401

When – Any time from April to October 31

Telephone - 519-975-4653

Cost - No charge

Thanks to St. Clair College V. P. Mr. Ron 
Seguin,  your SCCRA Executive Board is 

pleased to announce that all ‘paid-up’ SCCRA 
members will receive ‘Free’ golf privileges at 

Woodland Hills Golf Course.

All SCCRA Members holding a ‘paid-up’ 2021 membership 
card* are eligible to play golf at no cost or to hit golf balls on 
the Driving Range (a small bucket of driving range balls will 
be provided at no cost).  You simply need to call Woodland 
Hills at the telephone number shown above to book a tee-
time (no tee time required for the Driving Range).  Note: You 
must sign in at the pro shop and show your 2021 member-
ship card.

A special note for non-golfing SCCRA members. This is a 
great opportunity to “give it a try”. You can either hit a few 
golf balls on the Driving Range (a small bucket of driving 
range balls will be provided at the course) or you can bring 
your own golf balls to play a round of golf on the course (a 
tee time is required). In either case, you must use your own 
golf clubs.

Contributed by Jim Chambers

* Note:  If you do not yet have your 2021 Membership Card, 
please contact Marilyn Portt at .....				  
sccramembership@gmail.com

Lucky “Dinner’s On Us” Winners

Your response to “Dinner’s On Us” was terrific! 
Thank you for supporting our on-line events and 
keep sending those humorous, fun to read com-
ments.

Congratulations to our three winners, Deb Rymal, 
Anne Marie Adam, and Pauline Abbott.  We hope 
you enjoyed your dinners and saved enough room 
for the most important part, dessert!

April finds us anxiously awaiting the joys of spring, 
warmer weather, garden blooms and time outdoors. 
Sending you warm and colourful wishes for a        
HAPPY Spring!

Save the date and Mark your cal-
endars! May 5th is our Virtual An-
nual General Meeting! Please 
watch your e-mails for further 
details.

We are eagerly looking forward to seeing each and 
every one of you.

Your Foodie Favourites, Your Dream Coaches, and 
Your Social Committee   ù

Mimi & Patricia

Contacts for Health Benefits and Pension
The College contact person for retirees seeking 

information on pensions and benefits is
Laura Carcelen, 519-972-2727, Ext. 4687
located in Human Resources, room 274C. 

The CAAT Pension can be reached at
1-866-350-2228 or 416-673-9000, or

Fax: 416-673-9028.  
For general inquiries: contact@caatpension.on.ca

It’s Time For A Smile
The Acrobat’s Confession

When the circus pulled into a town, one of the perform-
ers, an acrobat, decided to go to church for confession.  
When he went into the confessional, he told the old 
priest that he hadn’t been to confession for some time.  
When the priest asked him why, the acrobat told him 
that he didn’t have many opportunities because he was 
an acrobat with the circus that had just arrived in town.  
Unfamiliar with such matters, the aging priest asked the 
performer what an acrobat was.  The acrobat had a dif-
ficult time explaining what he did, so the told the priest 
that he would demonstrate.  He got out of the confes-
sional, took a running start, then did a number of som-
ersaults and flips finally landing upright in the pulpit.  
Two older women who were waiting their turn for con-
fession looked on in amazement.  One of them turned to 
the other and said, “Let’s get out of here Maria.  There’s 
no way I can do that sort of penance.”



And The Winner Is ....
On January 23, our VP Sue McLelland proposed a mo-
tion via e-mail to hold a draw for SCCRA members who 
have paid their SCCRA 2021 membership dues.  Sue 
proposed a basket of Valentine’s Day chocolates treats 
as the prize.  The Executive Board approved Sue’s pro-
posal.  The draw took place on February 13th.  Sue per-
sonally delivered the goodies to the winner, Julius and 
Erica Matteis at their home on Valentine’s Day. Sue also 
took the photo shown here.
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Parmanand Varma - A Tribute

On February 28 2021, our association and St. Clair Col-
lege suffered the loss of one of the giants in the history 
of our College.  Parmanand (Parma) Varma who passed 
away at age 92, was a driving force in the development 
of St. Clair College as well as a faculty member at the 
College.

Pat Hallahan has contributed the following tribute ex-
tracted from his Retiree Profile about Parma Varma pub-
lished in this newsletter some years ago.  -  The Editor

In July 1967, Parma Varma 
assumed the position of Ed-
ucation Planning Director, 
responsible for conduct-
ing an educational demand 
survey for both Essex and 
Kent Counties in order to 
determine the curriculum, 
human resources, facilities’ 
needs, and enrollment pro-
jections for St. Clair Col-
lege.

In 1992, Tom McCarthy, then Vice President of Admin-
istration, wrote, “Through a rigorous process of industri-
al research, work with Boards of Education, and demo-
graphic data analysis, he (Parma) predicted accurately 
the basic program mix demand, facilities requirements, 
and market satisfaction limits which became the founda-
tion of our operations for more than 20 years.”

Parma Varma truly left his mark on St. Clair College.   ù

Contributed by Pat Hallahan

St. Clair Day
Recently, College President Patti sent out an e-mail 
informing all staff that due to the pandemic restric-
tions, we would not be able to assemble for the tradi-
tional end-of-year St. Clair Day celebration – formerly 
known as the President’s Appreciation Brunch - and 
that it shall be celebrated in “virtual” fashion.

The “virtual” St. Clair Day will take place on Fri-
day, June 25, 2021.  At this time, President Patti will 
present the Employee Excellence Awards, which will 
have been video recorded in advance, recognize long-
service anniversaries, and honour those who have re-
tired or will be retiring this year. The event will be 
posted on-line. 

SCCRA COVID Planning and Update

It has been a year that the Covid-19 pandemic has al-
tered our means of conducting RA business and plan-
ning social events.  The College is continuing  with 
strict protocols, large groups, such as boards or asso-
ciation, are prohibited from meeting at the College at 
this time. The Retirees Association continues to meet 
monthly in virtual mode to ensure that our members 
are represented. We continue to serve our members 
with the quarterly newsletter publication and e-mails. 
The Social Committee has been working their magic 
with offering virtual events. The response to these 
events has been incredibly positive. It is advised that 
if you need to meet in person with personnel at the 
College, that you schedule an appointment with them. 
You will be given the procedure required before your 
scheduled meeting. We will continue to keep you in-
formed by e-mail and include pertinent information in 
the Newsletter publications. Do not hesitate to contact 
any of the Executive Board members if you have ques-
tions. On behalf of the Executive Board, we are look-
ing forward to the time that we can all meet again.

Kathy
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Peace

In Memoriam
We remember the following Retirees/Full-time Staff who passed away during the period

January 29, 2021 - March 25, 2021

Margaret BLONDIN passed away on February 6, 2021 
at 62 years of age. She was the daughter of St. Clair reti-
ree, the late Margaret Jeffrey.

Josh Arthur John VANBIESBROUCK passed away on 
February 11, 2021 in London.  Josh was the son of St. 
Clair retiree Barry (Sandy) VanBiesbrouck.

David DUNBAR passed away on February 16, 2021 at 80 
years of age.  He was the brother of St. Clair retiree Linda 
(Michael) Belchuk (see Drusilla Dunbar, below).

We remember also the family members of Retirees/Full-time Staff who passed away during the period
January 29, 2021 - March 25, 2021

Clare Elizabeth KILPATRICK passed away on Febru-
ary 17, 2021 at the age of 73. She was the wife of St. Clair 
retiree Ed Landstrom.
Drusilla DUNBAR passed away on February 19, 2021 
three days after her husband David.  She was the sister-in-
law to St. Clair retiree Linda Belchuk (see David Dun-
bar, above).
Richard Warner ANDERSON passed away on Febru-
ary 22, 2021 at 86 years.  He was the husband of St. Clair 
retiree Ann Anderson.

Richard “Rick” Muldoon passed 
away On March 8, 2021 at age 69.  He 
began his career at St. Clair as assist-
ant men’s basketball coach prior to the 
1995-96 season and then took over as 
head coach during the 1996-97 season.  
Rick taught for 23 years at St. Clair be-
fore retiring in 2016.

Parmanand “Parma” Varma passed 
away on February 8, 2021 at 92 years 
of age. He is survived by his son Dev, 
and daughters Nita, and Seema.  Par-
ma, one of the first persons hired by 
St. Clair College in 1967, taught in the 
Business Department for many years.

G. Arthur Wass passed away at 81 
years, in Burk’s Falls, on February 17, 
2021. Beloved husband of Dorothy.  
Art was a Machinist at Wasco Valve 
Seat Company in Essex and an In-
structor at St. Clair College Machine 
Shop.

Helen C. Trotter passed away on 
January 29, 2021.  Much loved sister 
of Jean Marra and Don Trotter. Helen 
was retired from St Clair College, 
after more than 30 years of service, 
where she was a secretary; Convoca-
tion Coordinator; and support to the 
Board of Governors. She is survived 
by two sisters and her cousin Mary 

(Dr. Dan) Loncke.

Rainer Karl Kunau passed away 
on March 10, 2021 at the age of 66.   
Survived by his wife Pat Kunau, and 
three daughters.  Rainer was a former 
St. Clair college faculty member in 
the Marketing Department in the 
School of Business in the1990s.  

Edward “Ted” Collins passed away 
on March 11, 2021 at 78 years of age. 
Ted is survived by his wife of Marg 
(Wraight) and by his sister-in-law, 
St Clair retiree Lynn Wraight.  Ted 
played professional football for the 
Ottawa Roughriders, Winnipeg Blue 
Bombers and Grey Cup Champion 
Montreal Alouettes. After football 

Ted worked at St. Clair College, serving as Director of Student 
Services at Thames Campus in the 1970’s.
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Executive Board 2020-2021

Past-President 	 -	 Cindy Bissonnette
President	 -	 Kathy Dupuis
Vice-President	 - 	Susan McLelland
President Emeritus -	 Bill Totten
Secretary 	 - 	Lyn Medler
Treasurer	 - 	Jim Chambers
Membership 	 - 	Marilyn Portt
Chatham Rep.	 - 	Elizabeth Barr
Communications	 - 	Pat Hallahan
Social	 -	 Mimi McPhedran &
	 -	 Patricia Taylor
Fundraising	 -	 Jim Chambers
Newsletter	 - 	Tony Ellul
Goodwill 	 - 	Lori Caba
Board Observer	 - 	Bill Jones
OCRA Rep.	 -	 Jim Martin

SCCRA Telephone Number/Voice Mail -
519-972-2727 Ext. 4439

SCCRA e-mail address
sretiree@stclaircollege.ca

SCCRA Website -
https://stclaircollege.ca/retirees

Have you changed your address?

Please update your address to continue receiving the Retirees’ Association information.
We do not share your contact information with anyone.

Name: ___________________________________   Phone: ________________________

Mailing Address: __________________________________________________________
                             Street/Apt.                                               City                                            Postal Code

E-mail address: ____________________________________________________________

Mail to: St. Clair College Retirees’ Association, Box 41, 2000 Talbot Road, Windsor, ON N9A 6S4   or
E-mail to: sretiree@stclaircollege.ca

For the Retirees’ Association
Quarterly Calendar of Events

and listing of activities
visit our calendar webpage  at

https://stclaircollege.ca/retirees/calendar

						  
		

Upcoming Events

We regret that in keeping with the current health 
directives issued by the Ontario Health Authorities 
regarding the Coronavirus pandemic there are no 
plans for upcoming in-person events for the fore-
seeable future.

Plans for future events will be forthcoming and 
announced once the Ontario Health Authorities
issue new directives. 

Until we can all meet again,
stay safe and stay well.


